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The Monthly Meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday February 1, 2018 in Conference Room #1 of the Allegheny County Courthouse in Pittsburgh, PA at 4:00 PM.  

Members Present 

Honorable Judge David Cashman 
County Council President John DeFazio 
Sheriff William Mullen 
Austin Davis representing County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Brad Korinski representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner
Terri Klein

Also attending:  Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden Monica Long, Ms. Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society, and other interested parties.  

1. Public Comment 

Judge Cashman reported that Judge Manning is advised at every bail hearing whether or not the female individuals before him are pregnant. This information is part of his decision making process when he is reviewing the application for bail.  The pregnancy status of female inmates is also screened during the Jail intake process. 


Ms. Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society presented the following:

· An article reiterating that the Jail Oversight Board does have power to oversee operation and maintenance of the Jail as well as the health and safety of inmates, ensure living conditions within the Jail are healthful, and investigate allegations of inadequacy.  

· An article on inmate art in Jails. Ms. Damick noted several well done inmate art pieces in the Jail during her last visit.  Self-expression through art is an important therapeutic tool.  
 
· The NY State Legislature is working to persuade prosecutors to forego bail for most misdemeanor cases.  Those who can’t afford bail can stay in jails for a long time waiting for a hearing.   

· ACJ reentry programs need encouragement from the public to accept and hire former inmates.   

· In December 2016, Ms. Klein and Controller Wagner made a surprise visit to the County Jail, and made a report raising several questions.  Ms. Damick followed up on these questions with Warden Harper: 

Ms. Damick inquired if food given to inmates at intake had changed from consisting of two pieces of white bread and ham.

Warden Harper replied that dietary decisions are left to the experts and certified dieticians approve all food that is given to the inmates in the Jail.  

Ms. Damick noted that the report had found that there was an insufficient number of mental health beds in December 2016.

Warden Harper replied that at intake, all inmates are screened by mental health professionals in the healthcare department and a determination is made if the inmate needs to be expedited to the mental health pod where there is space. 

Ms. Damick brought up the finding from the report that there had been shortages of soap provided to inmates.

Warden Harper replied that this issue has been taken care of, and that there are no more soap shortages.

Ms. Damick noted that there was no medical doctor available in the Jail from 3-11 pm. 

Warden Harper replied that MAs and PAs are available in the Jail until 10 pm.  

Ms. Damick inquired if pregnant inmates are given fruits and vegetables necessary for pregnancy nutrition.

Warden Harper replied that they are not given fresh fruit but their diet is approved by their OBGYN Dr. Anderson and their dieticians.  The Jail leaves diet formulation to the professionals.  

Ms. Damick inquired if, on contact visits, inmates get strip searched afterward. 

Warden Harper replied that this policy established in 2011.  They have made sure that any inmate going on a contact visit is strip searched.

Ms. Damick inquired if this policy applies to Juvenile inmates. 

Warden Harper replied that it does.  

Ms. Damick shared the concern that the Jail is cold in winter months, and that blankets provided to inmates are not always sufficient. 

Mr. Davis noted that the Board recently approved an expenditure request to provide sweaters to inmates.  

Warden Harper replied that all inmates in the Jail get two blankets in the winter to keep warm.


Judge Cashman commented on the article regarding bail for misdemeanor offenses.   This is a management decision made by the District Attorney.  In the criminal process, the question of bail is addressed at formal arraignment initially, it’s addressed in front of Judge Manning and it’s also addressed at the preliminary hearing.  As a general rule, most of the people dealt with are on non-monetary bonds.  The article referenced New Jersey’s non-monetary bond system, but New Jersey came to Allegheny County to learn about this bond system.  The Jail population is at 2,400.  It’s almost 50/50 where half of the individuals are being detained and the other half are either on new charges, serving sentences or people being held for other counties or the federal government.  Often on misdemeanor charges, when the charges are filed the probation office is alerted and issues the detainer and nobody even considers the question of bail.  An individual could post bail on one case but still be detained on other cases.   

Judge Cashman stated that as a general rule, the people in the ACJ deserve to be there because they are very violent and dangerous people.  Judge Cashman commented that he had that morning signed eight new case assignments for homicides.  On a systematic and daily basis, they go through and determine whether individuals who are detained should be detained.  There are very few individuals with misdemeanor charges and a monetary bond, these individuals usually have a non-monetary bond. 

Ms. Damick stated that it would be helpful to know the percentage of individuals charged with misdemeanors on non-monetary versus monetary bond. 

Judge Cashman replied that he would get these numbers.  
  

0. Review of the Minutes for January 4, 2017

Ms. Klein noted that page three at the bottom contained a missing word and should be corrected to read “not detaining”. 

The Board voted unanimously to approve the Minutes with the above corrections. 

0. President’s Report 

Judge Cashman reported that the PA Department of Corrections conducted a sweep of all of the pods in the ACJ with over 50 individuals with 25 dogs.  Drugs and weapons were found along with other contraband.  Investigations are underway.  Judge Cashman has asked the Warden to put all individuals in the Jail on notice including inmates, employees, and even lawyers.   Anyone caught with contraband in the Jail will be prosecuted.  There is a mandatory minimum sentence for such a crime of 2-4 years.   

0. Warden’s Report

Warden Harper reported that on 16th and 17th of January the Jail called for PA Department of Corrections to do full Jail search for contraband.  Contraband was found and removed from the Jail. This is the administration’s responsibility for safety and security of staff, inmates and the public.  With the Department of Corrections’ assistance, new search techniques were learned, and new technology will be purchased to assist in preventing contraband from entering the facility.  

The ACJ is now nationally accredited by the American Correctional Association.  Out of 62 mandatory standards the Jail received 100 percent and out of 323 non-mandatory standards the Jail received 98.6 percent for a total score of 99.3 percent.    ACJ is only one of two county jails that are accredited by the ACA.  Warden Harper thanked the men and women of the ACJ for their work in achieving this national accreditation.   

Ms. Klein congratulated Warden and asked if there is ongoing monitoring air quality in the Jail after COs became ill. 

Warden Harper replied that the COs were screened by the ACJ medical staff and were transferred to outside medical.  At outside medical, the COs were cleared and returned to work the next day.  Contraband was found and tested in the Jail and nothing was found that was an airborne substance.  

0. Deputy Warden’s Report 

Deputy Warden Long presented an expenditure request, reintroduced from the January meeting, with writing, of $7,000 to supply inmates leaving with weather appropriate clothing as they leave the Jail.  Prices were compared with Wal-Mart and Target.  

Mr. Davis made a motion to approve the expense. 

Ms. Klein asked what precautions are made for severely bitter cold days where even such supplemental clothing under consideration would be insufficient to keep an individual warm.

Deputy Warden Long replied that inmates leaving the Jail have standard clothing and tennis shoes and if a request is made by the chaplain's department they do have a clothing closet for coats and other items.  This would come from the discharge and release center.  As they are exiting inmates make phone calls and receive bus tickets and things of that nature.

Mr. DeFazio seconded the motion.  The Board voted unanimously to pass the motion. 

0. Old Business

No report

0. New Business

Mr. Davis introduced Deputy County Manager Barbara Parees as and announced that she will be taking his place as the representative of the County Executive on the Board.

0. Allegheny County Jail Medical Services 

Dr. Joseph reported that staffing vacancies have improved.  Jail medical has always had staffing agencies to fill vacancies on a temporary basis.  A new Director of Nursing started this month.  A new position has been created for a Staffing Educator.  This position has been approved and filled this month.  This person will work not only with the medical team but also with the mental health and substance abuse counselors. 

9. Community Corrections Reports 

a) The Program for Offenders 

Mike Gilmore reported that the Drug and Alcohol Treatment Department is working on their internal classification system whereby residents go through the treatment program.  In the past, performance was measured using a matrix that involved time and adherence to program objectives.  The time element is being removed so that residents’ progression through the program will be solely performance based.  The goal is to make the treatment program more individualized and more effective. 

b) The Renewal Center 

Adam Zak reported that Adagio Health recently opened a clinic above their Second Avenue facility.  They will be coming in twice a week to provide female and male reentrants with preventative healthcare and education services. 

Last week there was a large construction and trade show downtown, many program participants helped manage and run the trade show.  

Ms. Klein asked if Adagio Health will be supplying contraceptive services to individuals upon request. Mr. Zak replied that they would. 

c) Electronic Monitoring 

Steve Esswein reported that numbers have been stable at 740 total, with 90 successful completions and 7 violations. 

d) Goodwill 

Gaye Velar reported that they have enrolled four new individuals in the GED program.  Residents have a point system that can be used collective for community events like a pizza party or super bowl party, and residents were pleased with this ability.  

0. Adjournment  

Mr. DeFazio made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Mr. Mullen seconded the motion. 


Respectfully submitted, 
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